

CORPORATE GOVERNANCE MANUAL 2017 EDITION

CONTENTS

INTRODUCTION

SECTION I: SHAREHOLDERS' RIGHTS IN THE NETHERLANDS

- I.1 Summary of shareholders' rights
- I.2 Tools for Eumedion members in assessing the items on the agenda for a general meeting

SECTION II: SHAREHOLDERS' RESPONSIBILITIES IN THE NETHERLANDS

- II.1 Summary of the responsibilities of (certain) shareholders
- II.2 Eumedion Best practices for engaged share-ownership
- **II.3 Securities lending**
- **II.4 Acting in concert**

SECTION III: PRACTICAL MATTERS III.1 Practical matters with regard to the exercise of voting rights

SECTION IV: ABOUT EUMEDION

APPENDIX I: EUMEDION PRINCIPLES FOR A SOUND REMUNERATION POLICY FOR MEMBERS OF THE MANAGEMENT BOARD OF DUTCH LISTED COMPANIES

APPENDIX II: EUMEDION RECOMMENDATIONS ON THE DELEGATION OF POWER TO ISSUE SHARES

APPENDIX III: EUMEDION RECOMMENDATIONS ON THE AUTHORIZATION TO REPURCHASE OWN SHARES AND ON ACCOUNTABILITY FOR THE DIVIDEND POLICY

APPENDIX IV: EUMEDION GUIDANCE FOR THE EXPLANATORY NOTES TO THE NOMINATION FOR (RE)APPOINTMENTS OF THE STATUTORY AUDITOR

APPENDIX V: EUMEDION BEST PRACTICES FOR ENGAGED SHARE-OWNERSHIP

INTRODUCTION

In recent years institutional investors have felt an increasing responsibility to make use of the rights attaching to the shares they hold. This sense of responsibility has grown as a consequence of the legal reinforcement of the position of the general meeting of shareholders (hereafter: "general meeting"), due to the conferral of a number of new rights in 2004 and the enshrinement in law of the Dutch corporate governance code in that same year. The widening of shareholders' powers was largely prompted by the endeavours of the legislator and the Dutch Corporate Governance Committee to restore investor confidence in the management and supervision of listed companies, this confidence having been impaired by a number of notorious accounting scandals and bankruptcies shortly after the turn of the century. According to the legislator and the Corporate Governance Committee, the strengthening of the position of the general meeting was a necessary pre-condition for the improvement of the checks and balances at the listed companies, in order to reduce the risk of new scandals. The Netherlands was not the only country, incidentally, where the position of shareholders has been reinforced in recent years; this happened in large number of other countries as well.

On the basis of the idea that institutional investors who operate globally hold most of the shares in listed companies and manage other people's money, a more active and engaged role is expected of this category of investors in particular. In the words of the Corporate Governance Committee, institutional investors should act primarily in the interest of their ultimate beneficiaries and they have a "responsibility to the ultimate beneficiaries or investors and the companies in which they invest, to decide, in a careful and transparent way, whether they wish to exercise their rights as shareholder of listed companies."

A special paragraph on institutional investors was included in the Dutch Corporate Governance Code in order to codify the existing best practices for institutional investors with regard to corporate governance. According to the code, institutional investors should have a policy on exercising voting rights in companies in which they invest. In addition, they should report on the implementation of that policy and on the concrete voting behaviour at the general meetings. The legislator has underlined these obligations by enshrining what is known as the "apply or explain" principle for Dutch institutional investors in the Financial Supervision Act (Netherlands). With effect from the financial year 2007, every institutional investor established in the Netherlands is required by law to give an account of its compliance with the principles and best practice provisions in the Netherlands corporate governance code that apply to it.

The introduction of this statutory duty is also connected with society's increasing interest in the question of how shareholders – and institutional investors as well, by extension – exercise the rights assigned to them. What responsibilities do shareholders have?

Eumedion regards it as one of its tasks to provide the institutional investors among its members with support in developing and implementing a voting policy and in accounting for the implementation of the voting policy. Eumedion has already contributed to this in the last few years, by making recommendations to the institutional investors which are its members. These recommendations are contained in the publications "Recommendations on the delegation of power to issue shares" (January 2008), "Recommendations on the authorization to repurchase own shares and on accountability for the dividend policy" (July 2008), "Principles for a sound remuneration policy for members of the management board of Dutch listed companies" (October 2009; amended in 2011 and 2012), "Best Practices for Engaged Share-Ownership" (June 2011) and "Guidance for the explanatory notes to the nomination for (re)appointment of the statutory auditor" (October 2001) which are published in this Corporate Governance Manual 2013, so that all the relevant information on the development and implementation of a voting policy can be found in one place.

Reading guide

This manual provides the institutional investors which are members of Eumedion with guidelines for taking part in and voting at the general meetings of the Dutch listed companies. This version of the manual is an update of the 2013 Manual. The first edition was published in 2004, by the predecessor of Eumedion, the Corporate Governance Research Foundation for Pension Funds (SCGOP).

The manual consists of three sections. The first section contains a summary of the *rights* of shareholders in Dutch listed companies; this section provides a number of reference points or recommendations for each (standard) item on the agenda for a general meeting, which can be consulted when deciding on voting behaviour and with regard to asking questions during the general meeting. The second section contains an overview of shareholders' *responsibilities*, particularly those of institutional investors who invest in Dutch listed companies. The third section comprises a number of practical aspects of casting a vote at the general meetings of Dutch listed companies.

Eumedion hopes that this new version of the Corporate Governance Manual will contribute towards further professionalization and greater depth of the voting policy of institutional investors. The text of the 2017 manual was closed on 15 December 2016 and will be updated regularly on the basis of new legislation and regulations, best practices and other developments.

The text of this manual was formulated with the greatest possible care. We are, however, unable to guarantee that the information contained in this manual is still accurate on the date on which it is received, or will continue to be so in future. Eumedion cannot, therefore, be held responsible for decisions taken on the grounds of the information in this manual.

SECTION I: SHAREHOLDERS' RIGHTS IN THE NETHERLANDS

I.1 Summary of shareholders' rights

According to the Dutch corporate governance code, the general meeting must be able to exert such influence on the policy of the management board and supervisory board of the company that it plays a fully-fledged role in the system of checks and balances at the company (principle IV.1 of the Dutch corporate governance code).

Partly on the basis of this point of view, the legislator has granted the following legal rights to the general meeting as an organ of Dutch listed companies:

Appointment and dismissal of members of the management board and of the supervisory board

- a) appointment, suspension and dismissal of members of the management board, in which context it should be noted that management board members of a statutory two-tier company are appointed by the supervisory board (section 2:134 Civil Code (Netherlands), hereafter the "Civil Code"; see section 2:162 and 2:164a Civil Code for statutory two-tier companies);
- appointment, suspension and dismissal of members of the supervisory board, in which context it should be noted that the general meeting of statutory two-tier companies only has the option of collective dismissal of the members of the supervisory board (section 2:142, 158 par. 4, 144, 161a, 162a Civil Code).

Accountability of (financial) policy and supervision

- c) right to ask for information (section 2:107a Civil Code);
- d) granting of discharge to members of the management board and members of the supervisory board (section 2:101 par. 3 Civil Code);
- e) adoption of the annual report (section 2:101 par. 3 Civil Code);
- f) appropriation of the profit and declaration of the dividend (section 2:105 in conjunction with 101 par.
 6 Civil Code; best practice provision IV.1.5 of the Dutch corporate governance code)¹;
- g) appointment of the statutory auditor, unless stipulated otherwise (section 2:393 par. 2 Civil Code)².

Remuneration

- h) adoption of the remuneration policy for the management board (section 2:135 par. 1 Civil Code);
- i) adoption of the remuneration for the supervisory board (section 2:145 Civil Code);
- j) approval of share schemes and option schemes (section 2:135 par. 5 Civil Code).

Internal structure

k) amendment of the articles of association (section 2:121 Civil Code);

A distribution charged to the reserves also requires a resolution of the general meeting of shareholders.

See also Section 16 of Regulation 537/2014 of the European Parliament and the Council ('Statutory Audit Regulation').

- resolution on a proposal by the management board to continue or discontinue the two-tier board system after the company no longer meets the legal criteria for application of the two-tier system (section 2:154 par. 4 Civil Code);
- m) conversion (section 2:18 in conjunction with 71 Civil Code);
- n) legal and cross-border merger (section 2:317 in conjunction with 330 and 331 Civil Code);
- o) split-off (section 2:334 Civil Code);
- p) issue of shares or delegation of this power to another organ (section 2:96 Civil Code);
- exclusion of the pre-emption right in the event of the issue of shares, or delegation of this power to another organ (section 2:96 Civil Code);
- r) purchase of own shares, or delegation of this power to another organ (section 2:96 Civil Code);
- s) reduction of capital (withdrawal of shares) (sections 2:99 and 2:100 Civil Code);
- t) instructions to file for bankruptcy (2:136 Civil Code);

Public offer and other decisions on a major change in the identity or character of the company

- approval of management board decisions concerning a significant change in the identity or character of the enterprise or company (section 2:107a Civil Code);
- v) discussion of a public bid for the shares of the company (section 18 par. 1 Decree on Takeover Bids Financial Supervision Act [Netherlands]);
- w) the exemption of a shareholder or group of shareholders acting in concert from the obligation to make a public bid for the shares³ (section 2 Exemptions Decree Financial Supervision Act [Netherlands]).

Logistics

- x) designation of the official language of the management report and the annual accounts (section 2:391 par. 1 and 2:362 par. 7 Civil Code);
- y) distribution of information to shareholders by way of electronic means of communication (section 5:25k Financial Supervision Act [Netherlands]).

In addition to the above legal rights, the Dutch corporate governance code contains a number of rights for the general meeting. The Dutch listed companies have no obligation to grant these rights to the general meeting, but in the event of their failure to grant these rights, they must provide an explanation for this decision. The following rights are involved:

³ A resolution of this nature must be passed with 90% of the votes cast. The votes of the shareholder or group of shareholders acting in concert that is the subject of the proposed exemption are not counted as votes cast. It is also stipulated that the passing of resolutions in the general meeting should take place at a time that is no more than three months in advance of the acquisition of overall control by the shareholder or group of shareholders in question.

- a) discussion of the policy on reserves and dividends, in particular the amount and purpose of the reserve and the amount and type of the dividend (best practice provision IV.1.4 of the Dutch corporate governance code);
- b) discussion of each substantial change in the corporate governance structure of the company and of compliance with the Dutch corporate governance code (best practice provision I.2 of the Dutch corporate governance code).

Resolutions are passed by a simple majority of the votes cast at the meeting, unless a qualified majority and/or a quorum is stipulated by law or in the articles of association. A legal departure applies, for example, in the event of the cancellation of a nomination for the appointment of a member of the supervisory board, or in the case of the dismissal of the supervisory board of a statutory two-tier company (quorum) and when excluding or limiting the pre-emption right in the event of the issue of new shares (two-third of votes if less than half of the issued capital is present at the meeting). The articles of association of Dutch listed companies often include the stipulation that greater, super or qualified majorities are required for resolutions concerning an amendment to the articles of association, the dissolution of the company, and the dismissal of members of the management board and/or supervisory board (on the initiative of one or more than one shareholder). It is common to require a two-thirds majority of the number of votes cast representing at least half of the issued capital.

Besides the above-mentioned powers of the general meeting as an organ of a Dutch listed company, <u>individual shareholders or groups of shareholders</u> also have certain rights:

- a) shareholders who singly or jointly represent at least 3% of the issued capital are entitled to put forward subjects to be dealt with at the general meeting. The articles of association may contain lower thresholds (section 2:114a Civil Code);
- b) shareholders who individually or jointly represent at least 10% of the issued capital can, on their request, be authorized by a court to convene a general meeting. The articles of association may contain a lower threshold (section 2:110 Civil Code);
- c) a shareholder who represents 95% of the issued capital is entitled to buy out the remaining shareholders (section 2:92 Civil Code and 2:359c Civil Code);
- d) the right to offer the shares to the party which represents at least 95% of the issued capital as a result of a public bid (section 2:359d Civil Code);
- e) the right to submit a request for indemnification if the shareholder has voted against a merger resolution, when the acquiring company is a company incorporated under the law of another member state of the European Union or the European Economic Area (section 2:333h Civil Code).
- f) shareholders who individually or jointly represent a certain interest in a company can ask the Enterprise Section of the Amsterdam Court of Appeal to institute an inquiry into the running of a company. Shareholders of companies with an issued capital of more than € 22.5 million require a

shareholding of at least 1% of the issued capital or a collective market value of at least \in 20 million. Shareholders of companies with an issued capital of less than \in 22.5 million require a shareholding of at least 10% of the issued capital or a collective nominal value of at least \in 225,000. The articles of association may contain lower thresholds (section 2:346 Civil Code);

- g) every shareholder can demand of the Enterprise Section that the management report, annual accounts and the report on payments to governments be corrected (section 2:447 in conjunction with 2:448 Civil Code);
- h) after publication of the notice for a general meeting of shareholders, a shareholder with an economic interest, either alone or together with others, of at least 1% of the issued capital or who holds shares with a market value of at least € 250,000 is, enabled to distribute information to other investors who are identified by the issuer (section 49c Securities Giro Transfer Act). The information must be related to an item on the agenda of the general meeting. The issuer is required to pass the information on to the other identified investors with the utmost speed, in any event within three working days. This 'passing on obligation' can be fulfilled by sending emails to investors or by publishing the shareholder's information on the issuer's website. The issuer may refuse to pass the information on if the information:
 - a. is submitted too late (later than seven days before the date of the general meeting);
 - b. gives an incorrect or misleading impression;
 - c. is of such a nature that it would not be reasonable or fair to expect the issuer to pass it on.⁴

Shareholders can, furthermore, also initiate (other) proceedings in civil law or administrative law (by using the Class Action [Financial Settlement Act], by taking part in class actions against Dutch listed companies whose shares are [also] listed or traded on a stock exchange in the United States, or by lodging an appeal with the Appeals Board for Trade and Industry against a decision by the Netherlands Authority for the Financial Markets [hereafter the "AFM"]).

I.2 Tools for Eumedion members in assessing the items on the agenda for a general meeting

In the following paragraphs Eumedion provides a number of tools for assessing subjects that frequently appear on the agendas of general meetings of Dutch listed companies. The tools are not exhaustive and are intended to be taken into consideration when reaching a decision on how to vote or on the discussion at the general meeting. Eumedion has prepared recommendations on a number of specific items on the agenda. The recommendations given in some paragraphs must never lead blindly to the issue of specific voting proxies. Institutional investors will always have to form an opinion on their voting behaviour – on the basis of expert external advice on each item on the agenda at each company, if required – a process in which the circumstances of the case will weigh heavily.

4

This right is part of the Act mentioned in footnote 3.

I.2.1 Discussion of the management report

This part of the agenda is not a voting item; the report of the management board and the report of the supervisory board on the past financial year are discussed under this item on the agenda.

The following are points for attention in relation to the discussion of the annual report:

- Is the report published as an 'integrated report' and prepared in accordance with the Integrated Reporting Framework of the International Integrated Reporting Council or other integrated reporting approaches?
- Is sufficient and readily comprehensible information included about the mission, the strategy and the operational targets?
- Is a readily comprehensible risk paragraph included and a clear description of the internal risk management and control systems?
- Does the report contain a description of the principal risks related to the company's strategy?
- Does the report contain a description of the company's risk profile: the attitude towards the principal risks for the company (<u>risk tolerance</u>) and, if shown, the company's vulnerability to these risks?
- Does the report contain a description of the issues that the management and/or supervisory board considered in relation to the financial statements (including the key audit matters as mentioned in the auditor's report) and how these issues were addressed?
- Does the report contain a specific continuity analysis, including:
 - a clear overview of the group structure, i.e. the legal ownership structure (including subsidiaries and the percentage of shares that is owned by the parent company);
 - the financial structure;
 - dividend and share buy back policy;
 - the solvency and liquidity ratios;
 - transparency on financial ratios to which companies should comply according to their bank covenants and the 'results';
 - the governance structure, a.o. the shareholder structure in case of a controlling shareholders;
 - the integration of meaningful acquisitions and effectuating disinvestments;
 - scenario analyses in which a.o. social and environmental opportunities and threats that are material for the company are analysed?
- Is the explanation of the supervisory and advisory tasks of the supervisory board included in the report of the supervisory board, and is this sufficiently extensive and transparent? Is the report on the compliance with the Dutch Corporate Governance Code acceptable to institutional investors? Are the reasons stated for any non-compliances acceptable to institutional investors and not clichés?
- Has the company included a clear, so-called non-financial statement in the management report, containing information relating to at least environmental matters (a.o. climate change), social (a.o.

the company's tax policy) and employee-related matters, respect for human rights, anti-corruption and bribery matters⁵? Is a clear description of the policies, outcomes and risks related to those matters included? Is information on the due diligence processes implemented included, also regarding its supply and subcontracting chains, in order to identify, prevent and mitigate existing and potential adverse impacts?

- Does the report contain an overview of the key performance indicators related to environmental and social performance of the company which are important for the investment process and for the analysis of the company by analysts and shareholders?
- Has an independent external party, e.g. the statutory auditor, provided assurance on the reported sustainability information?
- Is a clear and transparent summary included of the (potentially usable) anti-takeover measures and has the management board explained why the existing anti-takeover measures should be retained?
- Has the company implemented the points for attention referred to in paragraph III.1 with regard to the organisation of the general meeting?

I.2.2 Discussion on the application of the remuneration policy

This is (at least) a point for discussion during the general meeting. Companies can choose to put their remuneration report to a vote at the general meeting.

The following are points for attention in relation to this item on the agenda:

Is the remuneration report sufficiently clear and transparent? Does it contain sufficient information
on the measures on the basis of which short-term bonuses are paid and long-term bonuses
granted? Is all the information required on the grounds of the Dutch corporate governance code
included in the remuneration report? Has the company taken into account the Eumedion principles
for a sound remuneration policy for the members of the management board of Dutch listed
companies (Appendix I)?

I.2.3 Adoption of the annual accounts

Under Dutch law, this is a voting item at the general meeting. The consequence of non-adoption is that no dividend can be paid and no own shares be repurchased (subject to the condition that the general meeting has agreed to this; see paragraph I.2.15). The general meeting is unable to amend the annual accounts during the meeting, but can make proposals for amendments. The statutory auditor must be consulted first for this purpose and must issue an opinion accordingly. In addition, the management board and the supervisory board must concur with the amendments. A new meeting has to be convened to vote again on the annual accounts.

5

In accordance with Directive 2014/95/EU ('Non-Financial Information Directive').

The following are points of reference for the proposal to adopt the financial statements:

- Has the statutory auditor issued an unqualified opinion, a qualified opinion or a disclaimer of opinion?
- What were the key audit matters as mentioned in the auditor's report, what are the are the observations of the statutory auditor with respect to these key audit matters and how have they been addressed by the management and supervisory board?
- Has the management of the company offered sufficient insight into the accounts and the standards used to give assessments and estimates of asset items and liability items?
- Has the company changed over to different accounting principles without adequate explanation?
- If there are current claims against the company and claims that can reasonably be expected, has a reserve been created for this purpose?
- Are the accounting principles still up-to-date (going concern, changed market conditions)?
- Have any recommendations made by the AFM or the Enterprise Section of the Appeals Court in Amsterdam with regard to the accounts of the company in question been implemented?

I.2.4 Corporate governance policy

This is (at least) a point for discussion during the general meeting. Companies can choose to put their corporate governance policy to a vote at the general meeting.

The following are points for attention in relation to this item on the agenda:

- Does the company apply the provisions of the Dutch corporate governance code to a substantial extent?
- Is the report on the compliance with the Dutch corporate governance code adequate? Are the reasons given for any instances of non-compliance acceptable to institutional investors and not clichés?
- It would be logical to ask critical questions and express doubts about proposals for or reports of an increase in the number of provisions that are not complied with.

I.2.5 Dividend policy and profit distribution

This is (at least) a point for discussion at the general meeting. Companies can choose to put their dividend policy to a vote at the general meeting.

The following are points for attention in relation to this item on the agenda:

Has the company taken into account the Eumedion recommendations on accountability of the dividend policy (see Appendix III)?

I.2.6 Appropriation of the profit and the amount of dividend

This is a voting item at the general meeting. The general meeting can, however, change the proposal during the meeting. The general meeting may propose an amended amount of dividend payment. In practice, the proposal must then go back to the management board and the supervisory board to assess – amongst others – whether the amended proposal is in line with the company's reserves and dividend policy. A new general meeting has to be convened to vote on the amended proposal.

The following are points of attention in relation to this item on the agenda:

- Is the amount of dividend paid consistent with the company's dividend policy?
- What is the amount of the dividend payment and dividend yield in comparison with the companies in the peer group?
- What is the relationship between the dividend payment and the cash position?
- What is the relationship between the dividend payment and the possible purchase of own shares?
- Has it been made transparent why part of the profit is being allocated to the creation of reserves and what part is ultimately being allocated to the shareholders through the payment of dividend or through the purchase of own shares, and how consistent this is with the company's strategy?

I.2.7 Granting discharge to members of the management board and members of the supervisory board

This is a voting item at the general meeting. The consequence of granting discharge to members of the management board and members of the supervisory board is that the general meeting cannot reconsider components of the policy and supervision at a later time, with the exception of matters that were concealed, were not apparent or not disclosed, or were deliberately misleading. The withholding of discharge is held to be a corrective gesture. This item on the agenda has recently been "used" more often to express dissatisfaction with the policy being pursued, without (immediately) having to submit a motion of no confidence in the management board and/or the supervisory board.

The following are points of reference in this context:

- Is legal action still pending against the company, a member of the management board or a member of the supervisory board?
- If the financial statements are not adopted, granting discharge to members of the management board and members of the supervisory board is not an obvious course of action.
- Has the management board responded adequately in the previous financial year to the remarks of the shareholders with regard to the strategy and policy of the management board? Has the supervisory board played a good, mediating role in this context?
- Has the management board of the company responded adequately to the recommendations made by shareholders in previous general meetings?

• Is the degree of compliance with the Dutch corporate governance code sufficiently high, or have reasons that are acceptable from the perspective of institutional investors been provided for the non-compliances with the provisions of the code?

I.2.8 Appointment of members of the management board

This is a voting item at the general meeting of the listed companies that are not 'structure' companies (*structuurvennootschappen*). At structure companies, members of the management board are appointed by the supervisory board. At the listed companies that do not have to apply the structure regime (*structuurregime*), extra requirements contained in the articles of association can apply to a resolution of the general meeting to reject the nomination for the appointment of a member of the management board (e.g. a binding nomination, a qualified majority of votes, a stipulated quorum). If the candidate in question is rejected by the general meeting, a new nomination should be presented in a new general meeting and may be expected to have taken the sentiment of the general meeting into account.

The following are points of reference for this item on the agenda:

- What is the quality of the candidate; how does his resumé look?
- What is the service record of the person in question at his previous employer(s) and/or if applicable – as a member of the supervisory board of another company, also where interacting with shareholders is concerned?
- Are there reasons to doubt the integrity and reliability of the candidate in question?
- Is the candidate in question in keeping with the objective of more quality and diversity in the membership of the management board? Does the nomination bring the company a step closer to the statutory diversity target of at least 30% female members of the management board?
- Is the member of the management board being appointed for a period of four years, in compliance with best practice provision II.1.1 of the Dutch corporate governance code?
- Has the company provided meaningful information on the management board recruitment process, including information on the use of external advisers, search and selection criteria and diversity (a.o. age, gender, nationality), competences, skills and experiences?
- Does the person in question hold more than two supervisory positions with large Dutch or non-Dutch companies or acts as chairman of a supervisory board/board of directors of a large Dutch or non-Dutch company. Is his or her remuneration package in line with the remuneration policy adopted by the general meeting and has the company taken into account the Eumedion principles for a sound remuneration policy for members of the management board of Dutch listed companies (appendix I)?
- In the case of a reappointment, has the supervisory board evaluated the previous period of the appointment and what are the results of this evaluation?

I.2.9 Appointment of a member of the supervisory board

This is a voting item at the general meeting. The general meeting of structure companies can reject the candidate in question by a simple majority of votes⁶ representing at least one-third of the issued capital. At the listed companies which do not apply the structure regime, extra requirements contained in the articles of association can apply to a resolution of the general meeting to reject the nomination for the appointment of a member of the supervisory board (e.g. a binding nomination, qualified majority of votes⁷, a stipulated quorum⁸). If the candidate in question is rejected by the general meeting, a new nomination should be presented in a new general meeting and may be expected to have taken the feelings of the general meeting into account.

The following are points of reference for this item on the agenda:

- What is the quality of the candidate; how does his resumé look?
- What is service record of the person in question with his employer and/or if applicable as a member of the supervisory board of another company or other companies, also where interacting with shareholders is concerned?
- Are there reasons to doubt the integrity and reliability of the candidate in question?
- Is the member of the supervisory board being appointed for a period of four years, in compliance with best practice provision III.3.5 of the Dutch corporate governance code?
- Has the company provided convincing arguments that the person in questions fits the supervisory board profile?
- Has the company provided meaningful information on the supervisory board recruitment process, including information on the use of external advisers, search and selection criteria and diversity (a.o. age, gender, nationality), competences, skills and experiences?
- Is the candidate in question in keeping with the objective of more quality and diversity in the membership of the supervisory board? Does the nomination bring the company a step closer to the statutory diversity target of at least 30% female members of the supervisory board?
- Does the candidate in question have sufficient time to fulfil its role in the supervisory board?
- Does the person in question hold more than five supervisory positions with large Dutch or non-Dutch companies, for which purpose the chairmanship of a supervisory board/board of directors counts double? After the appointment of the person in question, does the supervisory board comply with what is stated in best practice provision III.2.1 of the Dutch corporate governance code (no more than one non-independent member on the supervisory board)?

⁶ This is: the majority of the votes cast plus 1.

⁷ A higher voting majority than 50% plus 1, like two third of the votes cast.

⁸ A specified part of the issued capital that needs to be represented at the general meeting in order to take legally valid decisions.

- In the case of a reappointment, has the supervisory board evaluated the previous period of the appointment and what are the results of this evaluation?
- In the case of a reappointment, does the person in question comply with what is stated in best practice provision III.3.5 of the Dutch corporate governance code (maximum of two reappointments)?
- In the case of a reappointment, was the person in question frequently enough present at the meetings of the supervisory board? Did the company provide detailed information on the presence of the person in question at supervisory board and committee meetings?

I.2.10 Adoption remuneration policy for the management board and approval of option and share schemes

a. Adoption of the remuneration policy for the management board

This is a voting item at the general meeting. The general meeting can put forward changes to the proposed remuneration policy. In practice, the draft then has to go back to the supervisory board, a new meeting may have to be convened and another vote will have to taken.

b. Approval of option and share schemes

This is a voting item at the general meeting. The general meeting cannot effect any changes to the option and share schemes. The consequence of rejection is, however, that the draft scheme has to go back to the supervisory board, which submits a new scheme to the general meeting for its approval. The previous remuneration policy adopted by the general meeting and/or the share and/or option scheme approved by the general meeting continues to apply in the interim.

The following are points of reference with regard to this item on the agenda:

- Has the company taken into account the Eumedion principles for a sound remuneration policy for members of the management board of Dutch listed companies (Appendix I)?
- Are the provisions of the Dutch corporate governance code with regard to the remuneration of members of the management board (paragraph II.2) being applied to a sufficient extent and/or are arguments that are acceptable to institutional investors provided for non-compliance with the provisions of the code?

I.2.11 Adoption of the remuneration for the supervisory board

This is a voting item at the general meeting. The general meeting can put forward changes to the proposed remuneration. In practice, the draft then has to go back to the supervisory board, a new meeting may have to be convened and another vote will have to taken.

The following are points of reference with regard to this item on the agenda:

- Are the provisions of the Dutch corporate governance code with regard to the remuneration of members of the management board (paragraph III.7) being applied to a sufficient extent and/or are arguments that are acceptable to institutional investors provided for non-compliance with the provisions of the code?
- Has the company provided good reasons for a proposed change in the remuneration of the members of the supervisory board?

I.2.12 Proposal to amend the articles of association

This is a voting item at the general meeting. On the grounds of the articles of association, qualified majorities of votes may apply to some amendments.

The following are points of reference with regard to this item on the agenda:

- Has the company provided good reasons for the proposed amendment to the articles of association?
- If the amendment to the articles of association relates to the curtailment of the existing rights of ordinary shareholders, it would seem logical to vote against the amendment.
- If the amendment relates to a widening of the powers of shareholders, it would seem logical to vote in favour of the proposal.
- If the amendment relates to improved application of the Dutch corporate governance code by the company, it would seem logical to vote in favour.
- The situation is complicated when a number of amendments have been submitted with conflicting implications for shareholders' rights. In that event, it is always possible to request unbundling of the proposals (this is also recommended in best practice provision IV.3.9 of the Dutch corporate governance code).

I.2.13 Appointment statutory auditor

This is a voting item at the general meeting. If the general meeting rejects the proposed auditor, the supervisory board shall make a new nomination for a new meeting to be convened.

The following are points of reference with regard to this item on the agenda:

- What is the justified preference of the audit committee? If this preference deviates from the supervisory board's proposal, what are the reasons for this?
- Is it transparent what task assignment the supervisory board wants to give to the statutory auditor?
- Has the supervisory board prepared a transparent and comparative cost analysis of audit firms that are qualified for the task assignment?

- In the event of a change of statutory auditor that is not prompted by the statutory obligation to rotate the statutory auditor, has the company provided good reasons for this change?
- Has the supervisory board made a thorough assessment of the functioning of the present statutory auditor and what are the most significant conclusions of this evaluation?
- What is the track record of the statutory auditor and of the firm where he is employed?
- Does the firm where the statutory auditor is employed have a licence from the AFM?
- Are there reasons for doubting the integrity and reliability of the organization where the statutory auditor is employed?
- What is the proportion of the amount that the company pays for the audit tasks carried out by the statutory auditor in relation to that for non-auditing tasks carried out by the same firm where the statutory auditor is employed?
- Has the company taken into account the Eumedion guidance for the explanatory notes to the nomination for (re)appointment of the statutory auditor (see Appendix IV)?

I.2.14 Delegation of power to issue ordinary and preference shares and to exclude or restrict pre-emption rights

This is a voting item at the general meeting.

The following are points of reference with regard to this item on the agenda:

• Has the company taken into account the Eumedion recommendations concerning the delegation of the power to issue shares (see Appendix II)?

I.2.15 Authorisation of the management board to repurchase own shares

This is a voting item at the general meeting. Authorization cannot be given if the financial statements have not been adopted.

The following are points of reference with regard to this item on the agenda:

• Has the company taken into account the Eumedion recommendations concerning the authorization to repurchase own shares (see Appendix III)?

I.2.16 Approval of major transactions

This is a voting item at the general meeting.

The following are points of reference with regard to this item on the agenda:

• Has the management board demonstrated convincingly how the interest of the (minority) shareholders has been weighed against other interests?

- In the event of a takeover, is this takeover consistent with company strategy? Have the risks
 associated with the takeover been made sufficiently transparent, e.g. how does the acquisition fit
 into the company's strategy?, how does the acquisition affect the risk profile of the company?, what
 projections formed the basis for the valuation and to what extent will the acquisition be integrated in
 the company?
- In the event of a takeover, has it been demonstrated convincingly that the advantages of the synergy are greater than the cost price of the takeover, taking what are known as the integration costs into account and the costs of financing the takeover? Is it possible to express the projected synergy benefits in concrete figures with a corresponding concrete time frame? Has the management board submitted a convincing implementation process to the general meeting, complete with scenarios, pro forma financial information and evaluation moments?
- In the event of a takeover, is the management board able to indicate how the takeover price was reached? Has a transparent fairness opinion been issued by a bank that is not involved in the transaction or accountancy firm, providing information on the prognoses assumed for the company being taken over? Have fairness opinions been issued that have not been published?
- In the event of a division or participating interest being disposed of, has it been demonstrated convincingly that the maximum feasible price has been stipulated?
- How does the takeover/disposal fit in with the company's long-term strategy?

I.2.17 Shareholders' proposals

A subject submitted by one or more shareholders who have made use of the right to place an item on the agenda can be put forward for discussion or put to a vote. The vote on the shareholders' proposal may be binding or non-binding in nature. The vote is binding if the proposal relates to a field which is within the powers of the general meeting on the grounds of the law or articles of association. The vote is non-binding in all other cases, but the result of the vote does send a signal to the management board and the supervisory board. An opinion on a shareholders' proposal should be formed on the merits of each individual case, in which process the reference points listed above for the items on the agenda can be taken into consideration.

SECTION II: SHAREHOLDERS' RESPONSIBILITIES IN THE NETHERLANDS

II.1 Summary of the responsibilities of (certain) shareholders

The number of shareholders' rights has been extended in the last few years. Shareholders have the task of dealing responsibly with these powers and they have recently been increasingly reminded of this responsibility. The following obligations and rules of conduct for shareholders can be distilled from legislation and regulations, the Dutch corporate governance code, and from the jurisprudence.

Transparency

- a) statutory obligation to immediately report the acquisition or disposal of shares if certain threshold values of the issued capital and/or voting rights⁹ are exceeded or fallen short of (3, 5, 10, 15, 20, 25, 30, 50, 75 and 95%) (section 5:38 par. 4 and 5:39 par. 3 Financial Supervision Act [Netherlands]);
- b) statutory obligation to immediately report a gross short position if certain threshold values of the issued capital are exceeded or fallen short of (5, 10, 15, 20, 25, 30, 50, 75 and 95%) (section 5:38 par. 4 and 5:39 par. 3 Financial Supervision Act [Netherlands]);
- c) statutory obligation to report a net short position in the issued capital of a company whose shares are admitted to trading on a trading platform to the public supervisor on each occasion that the position reaches the threshold of 0.2% of the issued capital of the company concerned and on each occasion that it reaches 0.1% above this level (article 5 Short Selling Regulation). A net short position of at least 0.5% of the issued capital and every 0.1% above this level will be publicly disclosed by the public supervisor (article 6 Short Selling Regulation).
- d) statutory obligation to request for a declaration of no-objection from the financial supervisory authorities if a person has the intention to acquire or to hold at least 10% of the issued capital and/or voting rights of a bank or an insurer (section 3:95 Financial Supervision Act [Netherlands] in conjunction with section 4 par. 1 sub c SSM Regulation)¹⁰;
- e) a shareholder who exercises the right of putting an item on the agenda of a general meeting is required to be transparent on his full economic interest ('long' and 'short') in that company at the time of exercising this right (section 5:25k bis Financial Supervision Act [Netherlands]);
- f) institutional investors shall decide, in a careful and transparent way, whether they wish to exercise their rights as shareholder of listed companies;
- g) institutional investors annually publish, on their website at least, their policy on the exercise of voting rights on shares that they hold in listed companies (best practice provision IV.4.1 of the Dutch corporate governance code)¹¹;

Including economic long positions like contracts for difference, cash-settled equity swaps, total return equity swaps, cash-settled call options and the selling of put options.

¹⁰ For the intended acquisition of a substantional capital and/or voting interest in a regulated market (stock exchange), the provisions of section 5:32d Financial Supervision Acti [Netherlands] apply.

¹¹ Paragraphs e, f, g, h and i have a legal basis for Dutch institutional investors in the Financial Supervision Act, whereby the "apply or explain" rule applies (section 5:86 Financial Supervision Act [Netherlands]).

- h) institutional investors report annually on their website and/or in their management report on the implementation of their policy on the exercise of voting rights in the relevant financial year (best practice provision IV.4.2 of the Dutch corporate governance code);
- institutional investors report at least once a quarter on their website, whether and how they have voted as shareholders at the general meetings (best practice provision IV.4.3 of the Dutch corporate governance code).

Best practices in dealing with the company and fellow shareholders

- a) shareholders shall act in relation to the company, the organs of the company and their fellow shareholders in keeping with the principle of reasonableness and fairness. This includes the willingness to engage in dialogue with the company and their fellow shareholders (principle IV.4. of the Dutch corporate governance code).
- b) a shareholder with a large block of shares should, on the grounds of reasonableness and fairness, make disclosure to and consult reasonably with the company in question. In this context, he will have to disclose whether the block acquired is for investment purposes only, or whether he wishes to exercise influence on company policy with the block acquired (and wishes a seat on the management board or on the supervisory board to that end), or whether the interest acquired is the basis for the acquisition of a majority interest which is intended in turn to lead to acquisition of absolute control of the company. The company in question has an obligation to take note of the intentions of the shareholder and to investigate these intentions (jurisprudence¹²).
- c) shareholder and target company are subsequently obliged to consult together (jurisprudence¹³).
- d) the general meeting can express its ideas on strategy by exercising the rights assigned to it in law and in the articles of association. The general meeting must take reasonableness and fairness into consideration in exercising these rights (jurisprudence¹⁴).
- e) if a major shareholder is not in agreement with the policy or strategy of the company, he must present credible alternatives and consult with the management board on this subject. If this does not happen, a policy change that a major shareholder wishes to implement is too much of a risk for other interested parties, such as employees and minority shareholders (jurisprudence¹⁵).
- f) shareholders take careful note and make a thorough assessment of the reasons given by the company for any non-application of the best practice provisions of the Dutch corporate governance code. They should avoid adopting a 'box-ticking approach' when assessing the corporate governance structure of a company and should be prepared to enter into a dialogue if they do not accept the company's explanation. There should be recognition that corporate governance must be

¹² Amsterdam Court of Appeal (Enterprise Section) 11 March 1999, JOR 1999, 89 (Breevast), grounds 4.16 and Amsterdam Court of Appeal (Enterprise Section) 22 March 2002, JOR 2002, 82 (Rodamco North America), grounds 3.8 and 3.9.

Amsterdam Court of Appeal (Enterprise Section) 8 March 2001, JOR 2001,55 (Gucci).

Amsterdam Court of Appeal (Enterprise Section) 17 January 2007, JOR 2007, 42 (Stork) and Netherlands Supreme Court 13 July 2007, NJ 2007, 434 (ABN AMRO Holding and 9 July 2010 (ASMI)).

¹⁵ Amsterdam Court of Appeal (Enterprise Section) 17 January 2007, JOR 2007, 42 (Stork).

tailored to the company-specific situation and that non-compliance of individual provisions by a company may be justified (principle I of the Dutch corporate governance code).

- g) a shareholder shall exercise the right of putting an item on the agenda of a general meeting only after he consulted the management board about this. If one or more shareholders intend to request that an item be put on the agenda that may result in a change in the company's strategy, for example through the dismissal of one or more management or supervisory board members, the management board shall be given the opportunity to stipulate a reasonable period in which to respond (the response time). This shall also apply to an intention as referred to above for judicial leave to call a general meeting pursuant to section 2:110 Civil Code. The shareholder shall respect the response time stipulated by the management board and that is maximised at 180 days (best practice provision IV.4.4 of the Dutch corporate governance code and jurisprudence)¹⁶.
- h) if a shareholder has arranged for an item to be put on the agenda, he shall explain this at the meeting and, if necessary, answer questions about it (best practice provision IV.4.6 of the Dutch corporate governance code).
- a shareholder shall vote as he sees fit. A shareholder who makes use of the voting advice of a third party is expected to form his own judgement on the voting policy of this adviser and the voting advice provided by him (best practice provision IV.4.5 of the Dutch corporate governance code).
- j) if a shareholder or a group of shareholders acting in concert acquires at least 30% of the voting rights, an obligation comes into effect to issue a public offer for all shares in the company (section 5:70 in conjunction with 1:1 Financial Supervision Act [Netherlands]);
- k) all financial institutions in the Netherlands including pension funds are prohibited from investing in companies that manufacture, sell or distribute cluster ammunition. (section 21a of the Market Abuse Decree Financial Supervision Act [Netherlands]).

In addition to the above, the principle of Dutch corporate law also applies; that the exercise of rights and obligations can be evaluated in the light of the behavioural standard of reasonableness and fairness (section 2:8 Civil Code). This standard will be achieved more quickly when the influence of the investor is greater, because he has a relatively large block of shares in a company for example. There are also other specific situations in which the shareholder cannot entirely serve his own interests when exercising his voting rights. This applies, for example, in the situation where the shareholder does not hold the share interest in the relevant company for financial purposes alone, since other interests are also involved. The shareholder might be a competitor of the company, for instance, or the shareholder may have a direct interest in a transaction with the company. This shareholder must act reasonably and fairly in the exercise of his rights, from which it follows that he must always take the possible

¹⁶

Amsterdam Court of Appeal (Enterprise Section) 6 September 2013, JOR 2013, 272 (Cryo-Save), Paragraphs a, g, h and i have a legal basis for Dutch institutional investors in the Financial Supervision Act, whereby the "apply or explain" rule applies (section 5:86 Financial Supervision Act [Netherlands]).

consequences of his voting behaviour on the continuity of the business operations into consideration when deciding whether to vote for or against a proposal.

II.2 Eumedion Best practices for engaged share-ownership

On 30 June 2011 Eumedion adopted a set of ten best practices for engaged share-ownership, intended for Eumedion participants. It is expected of the Eumedion participants that they observe the 'apply or explain' rule for these best practices, just as they do with the Dutch corporate governance code. The best practices are incorporated in their entirety in Appendix V.

II.3 Securities lending

It sometimes occurs that institutional investors legally transfer (a quantity of their) shares to a party that must transfer these shares in the near future for a variety of reasons; this is also referred to as *securities lending*. The recipient undertakes at the same time to transfer back an equal number of the same shares at a later time, subject to the payment of a lending fee. The practice of securities lending leads to a dilemma where corporate governance is concerned. The institutional investor will have to balance the amount of the lending fee that can be earned to the benefit of its beneficiaries, against the benefits of voting at the general meeting. Securities lending rould be detrimental to the goal of increasing the participation of shareholders in the decision-making process at general meetings and consequently of voting as many shares as possible. It is not enforceable that - nor is it verifiable in practice whether and how - the recipient exercises the voting rights on the borrowed shares. It is extremely possible that the parties who have borrowed the shares exercise the voting rights in a manner that is diametrically opposed to the voting policy of the institutional investor who is the beneficial owner of the shares. This is not in keeping with the fiduciary responsibility of the institutional investor to (also) manage the controlling rights attached to shares in a correct and responsible manner.

In its evaluation of the 2006 proxy season, Eumedion took the stance that the lending of shares by institutional investors in event-driven situations affecting the listed company should be discouraged. If a certain general meeting can result in an event-driven situation of this kind, Eumedion will bring this to the attention of its members and will suggest that the members consider recalling any lent shares before the registration date that applies to this general meeting.

Furthermore, Eumedion supports the de ICGN Guidance on Securities Lending of the ICGN, which was last revised in June 2016 and sums up the points for attention for institutional investors with regard to securities lending. The Guidance on Securities Lending can be downloaded from the ICGN website.¹⁷

¹⁷ bit.ly/2dJb2dm.

II.4 Cooperation with other shareholders (acting in concert)

II.4.1 Compulsory notification of a substantial interest in a Dutch listed company

Shareholders are becoming increasingly more active and are making increasing use of their shareholders' rights. Institutional investors who take their role as active shareholders seriously can make contact with each other and generally do so with the objective of sharing information and research efforts. In certain circumstances, however, close cooperation between shareholders can lead to an obligation to notify on the grounds of section 5:45, par. 5 Financial Supervision Act [Netherlands]). This section stipulates that a person is deemed to have the disposal of the votes of which a third party has the disposal, if it has concluded a (verbal or written) agreement with this third party that provides for a "long-term common policy" on casting votes (for a longer period, in any event, than a single general meeting); this is also referred to as acting in concert. Shareholders are legally obliged to notify the AFM when certain of the threshold values referred to in chapter 5.3 Financial Supervision Act [Netherlands] have been reached, passed or fallen below. The minimum threshold for notification has been set at least 3% of the issued capital or votes in a listed company. The notification is included in a register that can be inspected by the general public. It is important for institutional investors to know when cooperation is so close that it is held to be acting in concert. The situations in which acting in concert exists must be clear in order to prevent institutional investors from rightly (but possibly wrongly as well) being faced with negative publicity or confronted with sanctions under administrative law and/or civil law, in the event of non-compliance with the notification rules¹⁸.

The AFM uses the following guidance relating to the question of when acting in concern exists in the sense of chapter 5.3 of the Financial Supervision Act [Netherlands]:

"Agreement concerning sustained joint voting policy

The AFM believes that consultation between shareholders can help increase the level of insight into the corporate governance of an issuer. This consultation can help shareholders convey their views to an issuer more effectively and clearly. This applies in particular with a view to preparations for a general meeting of shareholders, whereby consultation can lead to the granting of proxies and voting instructions. Such forms of consultation are generally not based on an agreement to pursue a *sustained* joint voting policy and therefore do not qualify as 'acting in concert'.

If an agreement has been concluded between the parties that obliges them to pursue a sustained joint policy and to exercise their voting right jointly, each individual party will be considered to have disposal of the voting rights disposed of by the other party. In other words, as long as each party concerned retains the freedom to exercise its voting right independently (or have its voting right exercised) – at its own discretion – a sustained joint voting policy will not exist.

¹⁸ Under administrative law means that the AFM can impose a fine or a penalty and can publish this fact. Under civil law means that other interested parties (other shareholders, the company) can apply to a court to compel the person subject to the notification obligation to make the notification now, to suspend the exercise of voting rights, to suspend the implementation of resolutions passed at the shareholders' meeting, or to annul these resolutions.

A sustained policy does exist if the agreement, which may have been entered into verbally or in writing, does not apply for just one general meeting of shareholders. The agreement can also be concluded by, for example, a handshake, on the basis of which the parties in question can mutually deduce that they will exercise their voting right in a certain way at a number of general meetings of shareholders.

The AFM will not always know whether an agreement has been made to pursue a sustained joint voting policy. The AFM may believe there is cause to request information from the parties in question if the cooperation is oriented around a subject that can lead to a change in the issuer's strategy, for example by jointly nominating one or more directors or supervisory directors.

Various facts and circumstances may cause the AFM to suspect the existence of an agreement to pursue a sustained joint voting policy. The AFM can request information from the parties that are presumed to be cooperating on a strategic issue if, in the run-up to, during, or after a general meeting of shareholders, a number, but not necessarily all, of the following facts or circumstances occur:

- The parties use the same lawyer or legal advisor.
- The parties send the issuer letters with the same purport.
- The parties jointly initiate (legal) proceedings.
- The parties jointly approach the issuer.

- The actual voting behaviour of the parties at the general meetings of shareholders is repeatedly similar.

- The parties have mutually issued or received instructions relating to behaviour or voting.

- A decision relating to a strategic issue is added, on the initiative of the shareholders, to

- the agenda of a general meeting of shareholders.
- The shareholders have agreed fees or guarantees.
- The parties are established at the same address (as given in the articles of association).
- The parties publicly announce that they are collaborating.

- The purchasing/selling behaviour of affiliated parties, for example a (legal) entity bound in a formal or actual control structure, a (legal) entity which can directly or indirectly exercise a voting right or can exercise certain rights in some other way as a result of which significant influence can be exerted on the commercial or financial policy;;

- a natural person who is family related.

This summary of facts and circumstances is not exhaustive."

II.4.2 Obligation to make a public offer for the shares of a Dutch listed company

On the grounds of section 5:70 Financial Supervision Act [Netherlands], a party that has acquired overall control is obliged to issue a public offer. Overall control exists when a party (alone or jointly with persons acting in concert with it) can exercise 30% or more of the voting rights. The objective of acting in concert must be either (i) to acquire overall control, or (ii) to cooperate with the target company to thwart an offer that has been announced. The acting in concert does not have to be evidenced by a written agreement. Verbal agreements, and even tacitly understood actions, may suffice. The law assumes that acting in concert always applies in certain relationships e.g. if shares are held by distinct group companies, spouses, or relations by blood or affinity. The existence of acting in concert depends on the circumstances of the case and will depend on the objective of the cooperation. The Netherlands Minister of Justice made the following comments in this connection during the parliamentary debate on the bill to introduce the compulsory bid into Dutch legislation and regulations "When cooperation takes place with a view to the adoption of joint stances on the principles of the corporate governance of a

company, the acquisition of overall control will generally be absent as a goal in this process [...]. It can be stated in clarification that cooperation with the intention of achieving overall control will generally also not be involved if the cooperation and exchange of information between shareholders on the subject of the corporate governance of a company relates to a more effective decision-making process in the shareholders' meeting or to stimulate dialogue with the company. In other words, an effective dialogue between (a group of) shareholders and company management can take place, therefore, without the obligation to issue a public offer arising, to the extent that those engaged in this dialogue do not have the objective of acquiring overall control^{#19}. The legislator has provided no concrete indications, however, as to what is still classified as corporate governance and when the will exists to exercise overall control. However, in 2013 the European stock markets regulator ESMA published a public statement on the concept of acting in concert within the meaning of the 'persons acting in concert' definition of the Takeover Bids Directive.²⁰ This declaration contains a so-called White List. The White List sets forth activities in which shareholders may cooperate and whereby it is assumed that such cooperation, in and of itself, will not lead to the conclusion that the shareholders are acting in concert. These are:

- Discussions between shareholders on matters to be raised with the board;
- Suggestions to the board on company policies, practices or actions;
- Exercising certain statutory rights in view of general meetings (excluding the appointment of board members);
- Voting agreements on certain resolutions (e.g., on remuneration, acquisitions or disposals, capital, or related party transactions but excluding the appointment of board members).

National securities regulators will have regard to the White List when determining whether shareholders are persons acting in concert under national takeover rules, but will also take into account all other relevant factors in making their decisions. ESMA indicated that concerted action regarding the appointment of board members is excluded since it is considered especially sensitive and relates to operational control. This subject is left at the discretion of national securities regulators. ESMA also stressed that individual cases shall be determined on their merits and that national securities regulators shall be at liberty to take into account all relevant facts.

In the Netherlands, the supervision over mandatory offers is exercised by the Enterprise Chamber of the Amsterdam Court of Appeal and not by the Dutch securities regulator, the Netherlands Authority for the Financial Markets (AFM).²¹ Therefore, the White List cannot be applied directly in the Netherlands. As an independent judicial authority, the Enterprise Chamber is not bound by the White List. However, in December 2015, the Dutch Minister of Finance wrote in a letter to Dutch Parliament that it is

¹⁹ Parliamentary Papers (Netherlands) I 2006/07, 30 419, no. C.

The ESMA public statement 'Information on shareholder cooperation and acting in concert under the Takeover Bids Directive' was updated in 2014 (ESMA/2014/677). This document can be downloaded via: https://www.esma.europa.eu/sites/default/files/library/2015/11/2014-677.pdf.

²¹ Section. 5:73 paragraph 1 in conjuction with section 5:70 Financial Supervision Act [The Netherlands].

reasonable to expect that the Dutch Enterprise Chamber will take into account the ESMA guidance when deciding on a particular acting in concert matter.²²

II.4.3 Mandatory declaration of no-objection

Pursuant to Section 3:95 of the Financial Supervision Act [the Netherlands], prior approval from the financial supervisory authority is required if an equity or voting interest of 10% or more will be held ('qualifying holding') in a Dutch-based bank or insurer. This includes voting rights deemed to be conferred by way of an explicit or implicit agreement with another legal or natural person.²³ In other words, cooperating shareholders may be required to apply for a declaration of no-objection.

The concept of a qualifying holding has a European origin.²⁴ In the 'Draft Joint Guidelines on the on the prudential assessment of acquisitions and increases of qualifying holdings in the financial sector', ESMA, the European Banking Authority and the European Insurance and Pensions Authority (EIOPA) pay attention to the question on when persons might be acting in concert.²⁵ The Draft Joint Guidelines contain a list of activities in which shareholders may cooperate and whereby it is assumed that such cooperation, in and of itself, will not lead to the conclusion that the shareholders are acting in concert. This list corresponds to the above discussed 'White list' of ESMA on the concept of acting in concert. In addition, the Draft Joint Guidelines set out the factors which may indicate acting in concert. In that context, the financial supervisory authorities will assess – amongst others – the existence of family relationships and consistent patterns of voting by the relevant shareholders. At the time of completion of this version of the Manual the final version of the Joint Guidelines was not yet adopted and published.

²² Partliamentary Papers II 2015/16, 32545, 43.

²³ Section 5:45 paragraph 5 Financial Supervision Act [The Netherlands]

For banks: section 3 paragraph 1, point 33 and section 22 CRD IV in conjuction with section 4 paragraph 1, point 36 CRR.
 For insurers: secton 57, paragraph 1, Solvency II Directivel.

²⁵

https://www.eba.europa.eu/documents/10180/1131999/JC+CP+2015+003+(CP+on+Joint+Guidelines+on+Qualifying+Hol dings).pdf.

SECTION III: PRACTICAL MATTERS

III.1 Practical matters with regard to the exercise of voting rights

In view of the international spread of the investment portfolios of institutional investors, it is impracticable in most cases to attend all shareholders' meetings. In order to vote, therefore, institutional investors will mostly give a proxy to a third party. This third party may be anyone, although in practice it is usually an asset manager, a custodian, a specialized party (a corporate governance service provider, for example, or a depositary or trust office), a fellow shareholder, or the notary of the general meeting.

The proxy may be "open", which implies that the proxy-holder himself may decide how he votes, or "closed", which means that the proxy-holder has been instructed in advance on how to vote. Casting votes in this way is known as proxy voting and is a form of "distance voting". Other forms are voting by post or by internet, i.e. *e-voting*, which is increasingly being offered. A number of these options are listed below.

III.1.1 Granting a proxy to a Eumedion member who is attending the general meeting of the listed company in question

Eumedion members can give a proxy to the Eumedion member who is "physically" attending the general meeting of the relevant company. Approximately one month and a half before the AGM season, Eumedion circulates an overview of the Dutch shareholder meetings at which a Eumedion member will be present who is willing to take voting proxies from other Eumedion members to the meeting. The following procedure has been agreed.

- 1. As soon as the name and identity details of the person from the Eumedion member who is going to attend the general meeting are known, it is advisable for members to notify their own custodians accordingly. This can sometimes be done electronically by means of what is known as a voting platform. It can be indicated via a system of this kind that the shares in question will be "physically" voted, i.e. during the general meeting, and the contact details of the person who is actually going to be voting should be provided filled in at this time. Members who do not use a voting platform of this kind should send this information (physical voting and by whom) to the custodian bank and a member of the bank staff will then complete the necessary paperwork²⁶.
- 2. The member receives a certificate of deposit from the custodian and this serves as an admission ticket for the general meeting in question. The certificate states the name of the beneficial owner of the shares, the number of shares held by the beneficial owner on the registration date, and the name of the person to whom the proxy has been given. The bank or the investor usually has to sign the certificate of deposit in order to have actual access to the shareholders' meeting.
- 3. The person attending the relevant general meeting should be informed that he is being granted a proxy to vote and/or speak on behalf of the member in question. This person will ensure that the

²⁶ It is advisable, however, to apply directly to the custodian for a proxy form, in order to save time and avoid the risk of something going wrong in the voting chain.

analysis of the items on the agenda to be dealt with and the recommended voting behaviour are circulated in good time before the general meeting.

- 4. As soon as the draft certificate of deposit has been received from the custodian, it is recommended to forward this draft to the person who will actually be attending the general meeting, so that he knows in good time on whose behalf he is going to vote (in addition) and approximately how many votes he will be representing.
- 5. The final certificate of deposit should be sent to the person receiving the proxy (preferably by fax or e-mail). This is done by either the custodian or by hand by the member (if his signature is required on the proxy, for example). The person attending the general meeting in question should take this certificate of deposit to the meeting with him, as proof that he is also voting on behalf of that other party.
- 6. As soon as the granter of the proxy has studied the draft analysis of the items on the agenda and the recommended voting behaviour and has decided whether or not to follow the advice, the proxy holder must be informed accordingly. It is possible for the proxy holder to vote differently on different proxies at the general meeting with respect to a specific voting item.
- 7. It is advisable for the granter of the proxy to make contact with the company in question one or two days before the shareholders' meeting, in order to ensure that the company has received the same information and that the completed forms meet the stipulated requirements.
- 8. It is advisable for the person who is physically attending the shareholders' meeting to be present at least one hour before the meeting starts, so that he is sure of having sufficient time to complete the verification procedures. The person should have valid proof of identity with him. It has proved useful to keep the names and (mobile) telephone numbers of the custodian(s) involved, the company secretary and the investors represented ready to hand.

III.1.2 International practice

The share portfolio of an institutional investor will, for the most part, consist of non-Dutch companies. The custodians (banks) of an institutional investor will generally have a working relationship with an international voting service. Institutional investors who wish to exercise their voting rights attaching to these non-Dutch shares can do so by using the internet options offered by the international voting service providers and it is thereafter the custodian's responsibility as authorized agent to ensure that the vote actually reaches the company.

It is not only possible to cast votes using the internet facilities, but voting advice for each item on the agenda can also be obtained through a proxy advisor. An institutional investor is able to outsource much of the voting process in this way, while still efficiently making a well-considered vote count. This does not alter the fact that the institutional investor remains responsible for the voting behaviour and, therefore, for the monitoring of the actual implementation of the voting policy by a third party. As a

consequence, the institutional investor will have to decide who is responsible within its own organisation for the implementation of the voting policy. It should be borne in mind in this context that decisions have to be made at short notice in many cases, since the period between the publication of the agenda and the voting registration date. It should also be realised that voting is largely a seasonal activity that peaks in the March-June period, due to the link between the date of the close of the financial year and the date of the general meeting. Furthermore, the voting chain is only as strong as its weakest link and all sorts of administrative and legal obstacles remain to exercising voting rights.

The international proxy advisors offer the following options:

- The proxy advisor provides an analysis of the items on the agenda with a corresponding voting recommendation. All the client has to do is to monitor the recommendations to decide, for example, whether they are consistent with its own voting policy or with its own voting behaviour guidelines.
 Once this has been done, the votes can be cast.
- Larger scale outsourcing of the voting process is possible. The consecutive process of receiving the convocation for a general meeting and the voting forms, determining the number of votes that can be cast, casting the votes themselves, and keeping note of how the votes were cast can be transferred in its entirety to the proxy advisor. The proxy advisor then votes in accordance with the client's voting behaviour guidelines, or on the basis of the client's voting policy that was communicated in advance.
- A variant on this is the service of alerting the client to the circumstance that specific attention is required for the agenda of a general meeting, but only in the case of a number of shares selected by the client. These are mostly the shares in the companies in the country where the client is established or in companies where controversial matters are at issue.

Institutional investors who work with external asset managers can agree with these asset managers that the latter will exercise the voting rights attaching to the shares in portfolio in accordance with the voting policy formulated by the institutional investor, which can be set out in the management agreement. It will still be necessary, however, for the institutional investor to make certain that this policy is actually being implemented. After all, the institutional investor continues to be responsible at all times for the voting behaviour on the shares.

III.1.3 Proxy solicitation

Institutional investors with an active interest in corporate governance will not only want to vote themselves, but will also want to be in touch with other shareholders, if necessary, in order to build greater joint voting power by collecting proxies; this is known as proxy solicitation. Dutch legislation ²⁷allows shareholders to send information to fellow shareholders via the listed company. The solicitation

²⁷ Section 49c Securities Giro Transfer Act.

of proxies through sending this information is not permitted, however. Where appropriate, Eumedion coordinates members' efforts to this end, when one of the members asks other institutional investors for proxies (see above under III.1.1). The problems of acting in concert should, however, be taken into consideration in this context (see paragraph II.5).

III.1.4 Engagement

In certain cases, institutional investors wishing to make use of their voting rights need more than their own analyses of the proposals published by the company or the recommendations of specialist proxy advisory services. They will require the company to provide further clarification or an explanation of the proposals before deciding on their voting behaviour and the company will be willing to acquiesce, in principle, in order to minimize the risk of a vote against. The sounding out of proposals in advance of the general meeting prevents the unnecessary polarization of positions in the course of the meeting. In this light, discussions with the management board are consistent with careful preparation of the decision-making process at the general meeting. These discussions can be one on one or group conversations with or on behalf of several shareholders. Moreover, the massive scale and openness of a general meeting does not make this the most appropriate forum for a good and substantive exchange of opinions on company policy and strategy. These are the reasons why institutional investors are increasingly pursuing a dialogue with the company outside the general meeting.

The communication of price-sensitive information should be avoided during the meetings, because price-sensitive information must in fact be provided equally and simultaneously to all investors. If the management board nevertheless (unintentionally) imparts price-sensitive information during the dialogue with (a group of) shareholders, this information will have to be made public as soon as possible by means of a press release. The disclosure of this information may be delayed by the company, unless the confidentiality of the information is guaranteed (and provided that the other conditions for delay have been fulfilled), because, for example, the recipient of the information is bound by a confidentiality agreement²⁸. Institutional investors themselves can also take measures to reduce the risk of "accidents". It is customary to establish in advance that no price-sensitive information will be exchanged, the institutional investor explicitly reserving to itself the right to disclose any price-sensitive information still acquired, should the company fail to do so. It is also advisable for a discussion of this kind to be conducted with at least two people representing the institutional investor. Another institutional investor is sometimes invited to attend the meeting as well, in order to reduce the risks of unilateral distribution of price-sensitive information.

Section 17 paragraph 8 Market Abuse Regulation. An institutional investor will not sign a confidentiality agreement lightly, as an institutional investor is not longer allowed to trade the shares (and other securities) of the company to which the insider information relates. Such a trade restriction can be (very) expensive and can cause conflicts with the investment strategy used by institutional investor.

SECTION IV: ABOUT EUMEDION

Good corporate governance

Pension funds and major asset managers from all over the world work together in Eumedion in order to better fulfil their role as (co-)owners of Dutch listed companies.

A company is, after all, an alliance of interested parties of all kinds who want to be rewarded for their contributions. In the case of smaller companies, the owner weighs up the particular interests and the owner ultimately decides on company policy. In the case of listed companies, ownership is spread over the shareholders, who want to make their votes count at shareholders' meetings and can also enter into dialogue with company management outside these meetings. Eumedion brings institutional investors together, promotes their interests as shareholders, and furthers good corporate governance.

More than five thousand billion euros

Eumedion was formed in 2006 and currently has approx. seventy members. More than half of these are Dutch pension funds and the other members are investment funds, insurance companies and other asset managers of mainly Dutch origin. The number of foreign asset managers that are members of Eumedion is substantial now and continues to grow.

The members of Eumedion collectively manage more than five thousand billion euro, which is approximately seven times as much as the combined annual earnings of the entire population of the Netherlands. The members of Eumedion collectively hold approximately 20% of the shares in Dutch listed companies.

Joining forces

Shareholders used to pocket their dividends and sold their shares if they did not like the company policy, but things are different now. Major institutional investors are definitely expected to shoulder their responsibilities as co-owners and Eumedion helps them to do so by ensuring, in the first place, that voting at shareholders' meetings is more efficiently organized.

It is partly thanks to Eumedion, for example, that Dutch listed companies publish their agendas sooner and that investors can make better preparations as a consequence. Eumedion members also often act on behalf of each other at shareholders' meetings, which enables them to make their voices heard in the discussion and to cast their votes as well, without having to attend all the meetings in person. In addition, Eumedion can also make contact with a management board and supervisory board on behalf of the members, in order to communicate issues that are giving rise to concern.

In the Hague and Brussels, Eumedion also guards the interests of institutional investors by keeping a critical eye on developments relating to legislation and regulations and making proposals on how to do

things better. As a representative of institutional investors, Eumedion also participates in various institutions as well, such as the Corporate Governance Code Monitoring Committee and the Dutch Accounting Standards Board.

In this way, Eumedion contributes to good corporate governance and sustainability at listed companies, while saving its members time and money.

Policy and implementation

Eumedion regularly commissions research into issues of current interest in the field of corporate governance and sustainability, such as the remuneration policy for corporate executives, and also takes part in the public debate by means of a wide range of publications and press releases. The annual symposium is always a highlight in this context, above all because the members debate the issues directly with each other. In addition, Eumedion has six committees that focus on subfields such as legislation, financial reporting, shareholders' meetings and the dialogue with companies. The members of these committees are also able, on Eumedion's behalf, to enter into dialogue with legislators, for example, or with representatives of other interested parties. The executive director of Eumedion and his staff organize all processes and ensure that these proceed smoothly. Eumedion also has a General Board consisting of members' representatives. The General Board decides on policy and chooses an Executive Board from among its members to supervise the implementation of policy. The General Board is accountable to the Members' Meeting that takes place twice a year.

Contact

You will find more information about Eumedion on the website at <u>www.eumedion.nl</u> where you will also find all publications, such as research reports, opinions and press releases. And you can, of course, also contact Eumedion.

E-mail: info@eumedion.nl Telephone: +31 70 2040 300

Postal and visiting address: Zuid Hollandlaan 7 2596 AL THE HAGUE

Appendix I: Eumedion principles for a sound remuneration policy for members of the management board of Dutch listed companies

Background

The tasks of the management board, the supervisory board and the general meeting are clearly distinguished in Dutch corporate law. The management board manages the company; the supervisory board supervises and advises the management board, and the general meeting monitors both the management board and the supervisory board. Shareholders are not intended to act the part of members of the management board, or to act the part of the supervisory directors.

The division of tasks is different, however, where the remuneration of management board members is concerned. The management board determines directly or indirectly the remuneration of all the other employees of the company, but it is obviously undesirable for the members of the management board to determine their own remuneration. As a consequence, supervisory directors have been given a more executive task with regard to the remuneration of directors under the articles of association which means that the task of the general meeting has altered as well. In the case of the remuneration of the management board, the supervisory board initiates and implements the policy here and the general meeting monitors the way in which the supervisory directors do this.

The legislator gave an explicit shape to this special role allocation with respect to the remuneration of members of the management board with effect from 1 October 2004. As from that date, the general meeting has had the right to determine the remuneration policy for management board members and the right to approve schemes in the form of shares or rights to subscribe for shares. According to the law, the general meeting also determines the remuneration of individual management board members, but it is permitted for the articles of association to designate another body to perform this task. This latter option is mostly used at listed companies with a widely dispersed share-ownership. Determination of the remuneration of individual management board or to the meeting of holders of priority shares, which implements policy in this regard.

This means, in practice, that the general meeting only adopts the remuneration policy for management board members at listed companies on the recommendation of the supervisory board, and the policy is subsequently implemented by the supervisory board. As is stated in principle II of the Dutch Corporate Governance Code: "The supervisory board shall determine the remuneration of the individual members of the management board, on a proposal by the remuneration committee, within the scope of the remuneration policy adopted by the general meeting." Under the law, the results of that policy – the total remuneration paid to individual management board members broken down into its various components

38

– should be presented in the explanatory notes to the annual report. In this way, the general meeting is enabled to monitor the implementation of the policy by the supervisory board.

This supervisory role of the general meeting comprises a number of elements, therefore. It involves the adoption (in advance) of a proposal for a remuneration policy for the management board, the adoption (in advance) of this policy, the approval (in advance) of schemes in the form of shares or rights to subscribe for shares, the approval (in advance) of any changes to these schemes, and the evaluation (in retrospect) of the results of the policy, as these are formulated in the remuneration report from the supervisory board (best practice provision II.2.12 of the Dutch Corporate Governance Code).

Eumedion has drawn up the principles for a sound remuneration policy set out below in order to support Dutch and international shareholders in the listed companies with statutory seat in the Netherlands²⁹ in the supervisory task assigned to them by the law and the Dutch Corporate Governance Code with respect to the remuneration of management board members. These principles relate to the process and the accountability, as well as to the structure and content of a sound remuneration policy.

The principles set out below build on the 2006 Eumedion recommendations on executive remuneration and on the provisions contained in the revised Dutch Corporate Governance Code of December 2008. They go further, however, on a number of points, such as principles 8 en 9, because it had not been possible for the Dutch Corporate Governance Code to take sufficient account of the conclusions reached in the national and international discussion on sound remuneration policies. In these new principles Eumedion emphatically endorses the mandate of the supervisory board to fashion a suitable remuneration policy for the management board, but this does not diminish in any way the power of the general meeting with regard to adopting the policy. More emphasis will be placed on adequate accountability in retrospect for the policy adopted in advance and the scope this implies, so that the general meeting can monitor implementation of the remuneration policy. This will be found in principles 4 and 5 for example, which include recommendations that follow on from the existing legal regulations in the United Kingdom and the United States, stipulating that the report on the implementation of the remuneration policy for the relevant financial year (the remuneration report) must be put to a vote at the general meeting. It is also recommended to evaluate the remuneration policy as a whole at least once every four years and to allow the general meeting to decide on the continuation of this policy or the amendments to it. Moreover, it is recommended to not only base any variable remuneration elements on financial, but also on environmental, social and/or governance objectives.

²⁹ Since the scope of Eumedion's work is confined to the corporate governance and sustainability issues at Dutch listed companies, the principles in this document relate solely to that group of companies. Shareholders may also be able to apply the principles to other listed companies and legal persons.

Eumedion principles

Remuneration policy

- 1. The supervisory board³⁰ takes the initiative and is responsible for the drafting of a remuneration policy for the management board, as well as for the implementation and the results of this policy.
- 2. The remuneration policy for the management board and amendments to this are adopted by the general meeting. Schemes in the form of shares or rights to subscribe for shares and amendments to such schemes are submitted separately to the general meeting for its approval.
- 3. The supervisory board assesses annually, partly on the basis of the results, whether the remuneration policy for the management board is still appropriate for the company. The remuneration policy for the management board is comprehensively evaluated at least once every four years and the general meeting adopts continuation of the existing policy or modifications to this policy.
- 4. The remuneration policy for the management board is clear and understandable, is aligned with the long-term strategy of the company and the corresponding goals and contributes to the long-term value creation of the company. The remuneration policy for the management board contains no stimuli that may be detrimental to the task entrusted to the management board of serving the long-term interests of the company.
- 5. The structure and the amount of the remuneration of management board members are in keeping with the company's general remuneration policy. The supervisory board realises that management board members are required to serve as examples to the other employees of the company.
- 6. The remuneration of management board members is based on a fixed salary. Any variable elements of the remuneration³¹ are subject to a maximum determined in advance. The (conditional) granting and payment of variable elements of remuneration will always depend³² on the achievement of goals³³ established in advance and also on the manner in which these goals have been achieved³⁴. The assessment of any public or private bid, a legal merger or demerger or a major acquisition or divestment is part of the regular activities of a management board member. These events are therefore not eligible for the grant of an additional variable compensation.
- 7. The term for the unconditional granting of long-term variable remuneration elements is long enough to do justice to the long-term strategy of the company and the corresponding goals. This term is

³⁰ In the event that the company has decided to include executive directors and supervisory directors in a single company body (a one-tier management structure), the principles set out in this document that apply to "the supervisory board" also apply to the supervisory or non-executive directors. Wherever this document refers to "the management board" or "members of the management board" it should also be understood to refer to executive directors in the case of companies with a one-tier management structure.

³¹ These are all remuneration elements which are not included in the fixed salary, are not pensionable, have been granted for a specific period of time and can be reduced on a discretionary basis, suspended or canceled.

This means that members of the management board are not eligible for granting a retention, transaction or other extraordinary bonus.

³³ The term "goals" does not only include financial goals.

³⁴ The risks taken are among the factors that can be borne in mind in this context.

generally at least three years. The long-term variable remuneration elements may consist of performance shares, but not of rights to subscribe for shares.

- 8. Companies are recommended to also base the granting of variable remuneration elements on environmental, social and/or governance goals. All goals are clear, clearly quantifiable, time-bounded and stretching, have a direct relation with the company's strategy and the operational. The goals are measurable and transparent and linked to the company's performance.
- 9. The supervisory board has discretionary powers relating to the unconditional granting of long-term variable remuneration elements in order to counteract unfair consequences, such as in the event of a takeover and/or dismissal. This authority looks primarily on the ability of the supervisory board to make downward adjustments to the size of the variable, unvested, remuneration elements. In the event of a takeover bid, merger or demerger any conditionally granted performance shares are settled most in proportion to the elapsed performance period ('pro rata').
- 10. The rules relating to variable elements of remuneration contain a provision that variable remuneration elements that have already been made unconditional and/or have been paid can be recovered if it becomes clear in due course that they have been wrongly granted (in part), on the basis of incorrect (financial) information. In this event, the supervisory board initiates a procedure to recover the remuneration elements in question.
- 11. It is recommended that members of the management board hold a certain number of shares in their 'own' company and that the shares are held for at least a certain period of time after leaving the company.
- 12. A supervisory board member may not be granted any shares and/or rights to subscribe for shares by way of remuneration.

Remuneration report

- 13. The supervisory board renders account in the remuneration report for the implementation and the results of the remuneration policy for the management board. The remuneration report shows how the actual payments, a.o. any variable elements of the remuneration, derive from the remuneration policy adopted, so as to enable the general meeting to monitor the implementation of this policy. Performance targets are described as well as the relative proportions between the performance targets. The remuneration report also contains, if applicable, a meaningful explanation of the use of 'discretion' by the supervisory board, as well as any amount that is recovered under the 'clawback authority' as mentioned in principle 10. The remuneration report also contains the possible deductions based on the statutory change of control gain capping rule ('*afroomregeling*') as mentioned in Art. 2: 135 paragraph 7 Dutch Civil Code .
- 14. Companies are recommended to put the remuneration report to a vote as a separate item on the agenda at the general meeting. If the supervisory board does not put the remuneration report to a vote at the general meeting, shareholders are unable to express their opinion directly on the

implementation of the remuneration policy by the supervisory board. In that event, shareholders may take the remuneration report into consideration when deciding on their voting behaviour for other items on the agenda.

Appendix II: Eumedion recommendations on the delegation of power to issue shares

a) Governing bodies involved in delegation.

In view of the statutory division of tasks and powers within the company, it is most obvious that where the power to issue shares is delegated, the board of directors is instructed to issue them by the annual general meeting. For the same reason, the articles of association or the resolution to delegate must state that the issuing of shares based on this delegation requires the prior approval of the supervisory board.

The resolution to delegate may lay down the circumstances in which a share issue based on this delegation does not require the prior approval of the supervisory board, e.g. shares issued as part of a staff participation scheme approved by the general meeting.

There is no reason to subject the general meeting's delegation of its statutory powers to the approval of another body within the company, such as the supervisory board.

b) Agenda items and explanatory note

A note on the proposal to delegate the power to issue shares must be published explaining the reasons for this proposal and the conditions under which the power to be delegated is to be exercised (including the maximum number of shares to be issued, the delegation period and the method of determining the issue price). This explanatory note must be placed on the company's website and lodged at the company's office for perusal.

Where the power to issue different types of shares is delegated, these proposals must be separate agenda items with separate explanatory notes. Where the power to issue shares is delegated with different objectives in mind (e.g. proposed acquisitions or staff participation schemes), these objectives must be itemised in the explanatory note, and delegation of the power to issue shares of the same class but with different objectives must be separate agenda items.

c) Maximum number of shares to be issued

The maximum number of ordinary shares or financing preference shares to be issued on the basis of the resolution to delegate must be geared to the company's reasonably expected financing requirements (e.g. on account of acquisitions or reorganisations) during the period for which delegation is being requested. The reasons for this maximum number must be given in the notes to the proposal.

If no material financing requirement is envisaged in the proposed delegation period, an authorisation to issue ordinary shares or financing preference shares that may be used for any purpose may relate to not more than 10% of the subscribed capital after issue (including issuance relating to stock dividend and/or employee (stock) option plans). An authorisation to issue ordinary shares or preference shares that may be used for mergers and acquisitions during that delegation

period may also relate to not more than 10% of the subscribed capital after issue. If a material financing requirement is envisaged, the company must provide sufficient information on the need and / or desirability of such a significant issuance.

d) Delegation period

The power to issue shares may be delegated for a period not exceeding 18 months from the time of the resolution to delegate.

The resolution to delegate must state whether the delegation can be withdrawn by the annual general meeting.

Where a delegation period is still in progress, the proposal must be worded as an extension of this current delegation, to prevent a lack of clarity as to whether the current delegation will continue alongside the delegation to be granted.

e) Permitted issue price

It is within the power and the responsibility of the board of directors as the governing body to which the power to issue shares has been delegated and of the supervisory board as the supervisory body to determine an issue price which will take into account the interests of all concerned, including the interests of the shareholders in particular.

If the issue price is materially, i.e. more than 10%, lower than the average market price of the share concerned over the previous three-month period, the board of directors must state this by way of a press release and on the company's website in an explanatory note concerning this issue price.

The shareholders' interest in preventing dilution as a result of the issue price being too low is protected by their statutory preferential right, in respect of which please refer to the recommendation at (f).

f) Precluding and restricting preferential rights

A share issue in return for a contribution lower than the market price at the time of issue disadvantages the holders of shares already issued as an issue in return for a lower contribution will reduce the value of their shares. The statutory pre-emption right or the negotiable claim which they receive in this connection protects them against this or compensates for the reduction in value respectively. This safeguard is lost if both the power to issue shares and the power to preclude or restrict the preferential right are delegated to the board of directors.

Such a combined resolution to delegate must therefore provide that:

 when these powers are jointly exercised by the board of directors, the value of the contribution must not be more than 10% lower than the average market price over the three-month period prior to the share issue;

(ii) the proposed exclusion / limitation relates to a maximum of 20% of the issued capital. If a material financing requirement is envisaged, existing shareholders should – in principle – be provided the opportunity to maintain their relative shareholding. The pre-emption rights may be excluded or limited in respect of shareholders who are seated in jurisdictions that have stricter prospectus requirements than the Netherlands or those in other countries where the main shareholders of the company are seated.

g) Anti-takeover preference shares

Anti-takeover preference shares are only taken:

- (i) as a temporary, necessary and proportionate protection against a specific threat to the continuity of the company or its policy, or a specific threat to the interests of the company, its business, the shareholders, the employees and other stakeholders and its business and after careful consideration of these interests;
- (ii) by a legal entity of which the board of directors is independent³⁵ from the company;
- (iii) up to a maximum which may not exceed 100% of the nominal amount of the previously subscribed shares³⁶; and
- (iv) with as objective to enable the board of directors and the supervisory board of the company to enter into a constructive dialogue with the bidder, to explore possible alternatives, to inform the shareholders of the company or to protect the continuity of the company or its policy and the interests described under (i). Within six months after the issuance of antitakeover preference shares, the board will issue a statement of the results or of 'the state of play' and will organize an extraordinary general meeting to discuss this statement with the shareholders.

In the event of a proposal to delegate the power to issue anti-takeover preference shares which will be exercised by granting a call option, the explanatory note must contain a description of:

- (v) the (draft) option agreement containing the conditions under which the option can be exercised;
- (vi) the maximum number of protective preference shares that can be issued;
- (vii) the maximum period for which the protective preference shares can be held;
- (viii) the conditions under which the company can withdraw the anti-takeover preference shares; and
- (ix) the composition of the board of directors of the legal entity with which the option agreement has been or will be concluded.

³⁵ I.e. independent from each other, the company board and any partial interest.

⁵ Assuming that the authorised capital has been divided into shares of the same value as specified in section 2:118, par. 2 Civil Code.

Where a call option has been issued in respect of anti-takeover preference shares, the company will provide the information referred to above (at (v)-(ix)) each year in the management report and will the general meeting not ask for an authorisation of the management board to issue anti-takeover preference shares by themselves.

Appendix III: Eumedion recommendations on the authorization to repurchase own shares and on accountability for the dividend policy

1. Recommendations on delegation of the power to repurchase own shares

(a) **Organs involved in delegation.** In the event of the delegation of the power to repurchase own shares, the management board is designated by the general meeting for this purpose. If shares are actually repurchased on the basis of the granted authorization to repurchase, the repurchase requires the prior approval of the supervisory board. In the case of a one tier board structure, the actual repurchase requires the approval of the non-executive board members.

(b) **Placement on the agenda and explanatory notes.** A clear explanatory note must be provided on the item on the agenda concerning delegation of the repurchasing powers. This note must set out the reasons for the proposal and the conditions for the exercise of the powers to be delegated (including the maximum number of shares to be repurchased, the delegation period and the method of establishing the repurchase price). In the event of delegation of the powers to repurchase different kinds of shares, these proposals must be included as separate items on the agenda with separate explanatory notes.

(c) **Maximum number of shares to be purchased.** The company is permitted to *acquire* shares to an amount of no more than half of the issued capital during the delegation period. If no material reorganization of the capital structure is foreseen in the delegation period envisaged, however, the company is entitled, in principle, to *hold* no more than 10% of the issued capital in own shares at any time during this delegation period. This means that the maximum number of own shares that a company has "on the shelf" at any moment must not, in principle, exceed 10% of the issued capital. If a material reorganization of the capital structure is foreseen during the delegation period envisaged, the number of own shares that may be held at any time during the delegation period may be raised to 20% of the issued capital³⁷. The company must, however, provide a clear explanation for authorization of this kind. If the company wishes to repurchase more of its own shares within the authorization period, the own shares previously repurchased must first be withdrawn, which requires a resolution by the general meeting. It is advisable, therefore, certainly in the event of a material reorganization of the capital structure to repurchase own shares should be accompanied by a request for authorization to withdraw the shares repurchased.

(d) **Re-issue of repurchased shares.** When authorization for the repurchase of own shares is requested, it must always be clearly stated whether it is intended to re-issue these shares (in

³⁷ Other maximums may apply in the event of a proposal to purchase financing preference shares and/or protective preference shares.

connection with stock option and/or share plans for example). In the absence of an explanation of this kind, it must be assumed that the shares repurchased will not be re-issued. Repurchased shares may not be issued to a party with the objective of facilitating a takeover, or of preventing a takeover by another party ('targeted stock placement').

(e) **Delegation period.** Delegation of the power to repurchase own shares can be granted for a maximum period of 18 months as from the moment of the resolution to delegate. The resolution to delegate must state that the general meeting is entitled to withdraw the delegation and the conditions for withdrawal must be set out in detail in the resolution to delegate. It is preferable in the event that a delegation period is still current, to formulate the proposal as an extension to this current delegation, in order to prevent uncertainty as to whether the current delegation will continue to exist alongside the new delegation.

(f) **Method of repurchase.** When authorization for the repurchase of own shares is requested, it must be clearly stated how the shares in question will be repurchased; on the stock exchange or by a different method. It must always be clear that all shareholders in equal measure can offer their shares to be repurchased. In unusual cases in which shares from one or a number of shareholders are repurchased, clear reasons must be provided for these transactions and these must be clearly apparent to all shareholders.

(g) **Permitted repurchase price.** The repurchase price must not be higher than 110% of the market price of the share; the market price being the average of the highest price on each of the five days of trading prior to the date of acquisition. If the management board requests authorization for a higher repurchase price, a clear explanation must be provided for this.

(h) **Rate of repurchase.** Repurchase transactions are not intended to influence the price of the share temporarily and the company must provide clear information, therefore, on what precautions have been taken to prevent repurchase transactions from influencing the price on the stock exchange each day. The maximum number of shares to be repurchased per day of trading must always be stated (or what maximum percentage of the shares traded each day), how repurchase transactions are connected with the share-price related objectives in the remuneration policy and which internal or external party has been charged with the repurchase.

(i) **Transparency on repurchase transactions.** The company will include a summary of transactions in the management report showing developments in the number of own shares repurchased, in order to provide clear insight into the development of the repurchasing transactions during the financial year.

48

2. Recommendations dividend policy

- (a) Reporting. The dividend policy must be clearly and transparently described at a place in the management report. Transparency would benefit if the relationship between the dividend policy and other possible relevant aspects of the strategic policy of the company could be clarified; these aspects could relate to long-term development, innovation, mergers and takeovers, and executive remuneration. A company that is paying dividend states which criterion or criteria is/are applied in determining the rate of the dividend and provides sound substantiation for this. A company that is not paying dividend (as yet) reports in the management report why it is not doing so (as yet) and when and under what conditions the management board will actually consider paying dividend. A company that is considering paying dividend states when it is possible that dividend may be distributed.
- (b) Placement on the agenda. A company's dividend policy is dealt with and accounted for as a separate item on the agenda for the general meeting.

Appendix IV: Eumedion guidance for the explanatory notes to the nomination for (re)appointment of the statutory auditor

The following is stated in Best Practice Provision V.2.3 of the Dutch corporate governance code: "At least once every four years, the management board and the audit committee shall conduct a thorough assessment of the functioning of the external auditor within the various entities and in the different capacities in which the external auditor acts. The main conclusions of this assessment shall be communicated to the general meeting for the purposes of assessing the nomination for the appointment of the external auditor." Eumedion assumes that, in line with current views on good corporate governance, the audit committee will take the lead in making the assessment, using the input from the management board and the internal auditor.

Within the context of the "thorough assessment of the functioning of the external auditor" referred to in the Code, Eumedion participants would welcome the provision of the following information in the explanatory notes to the nomination for the (re)appointment of the statutory auditor:

- a) A description of the process of arriving at this thorough assessment of the functioning of the statutory auditor.
- b) A statement of the main conclusions of the thorough assessment, addressing also the following subjects: i) the quality of the audit; ii) the adequacy and interpretation of the audit assignment; iii) the quality of the content of the reports to the management board and to the audit committee; iv) the independence of the statutory auditor; v) the general conduct of the statutory auditor, including his professional scepticism; vi) the expertise and membership of the audit team; vii) the costs; and viii) the application of the Dutch Audit Firm Governance Code by the audit firm in question.

A Dutch listed company is legally obliged to rotate its statutory auditor after a maximum period of ten years.³⁸ In addition to the information that a company is required to provide based on the Statutory Audit Regulation³⁹, Eumedion participants would welcome the provision of the following information on the tendering procedure in the explanatory notes to the proposal for the appointment of a new audit firm:

- a) The number of audit firms approached to submit a tender.
- b) A description of the selection criteria, which is consistent with the company's policy regarding the independence of the statutory auditor and the quality controls at the audit firm in question.
- c) A description of the selection process.
- d) The decisive reason(s) for the recommendation of the audit firm in question.
- e) The scope of the audit assignment.

³⁸ Section 17 Regulation (EU) No 537/2014 vof the European Parliament and the Council of 16 April 2014 on specific requirements regarding statutory audit of public-interest entities and repealing Commission Decision 2005/909/EC.

³⁹ Section 16 Regulation (EU) No 537/2014 vof the European Parliament and the Council of 16 April 2014 on specific requirements regarding statutory audit of public-interest entities and repealing Commission Decision 2005/909/EC.

- f) The policy on any consultancy assignments to be carried out by the same audit firm (approval procedure, application of a maximum percentage of the total auditing costs, etc.).
- g) The proposed duration of the audit engagement.

Appendix V: Eumedion Best Practices for Engaged Share-Ownership

1.0 Preamble

1.1 Eumedion participants believe that responsible use of the rights attached to shares strengthens the checks and balances within listed companies, which is key to creating long term value for the company and all its stakeholders, including shareholders. Responsible behaviour not only means that Eumedion participants cast 'informed'⁴⁰ votes at shareholder meetings, but also includes the monitoring of investee companies' activities. Maintaining an ongoing dialogue with company boards may also fall under monitoring. Included in this monitoring as well are important aspects relating to corporate governance, including environmental and social (ES) aspects in the field of risk management, disclosure and remuneration policy, supporting the company in respect of good governance and consulting other shareholders and stakeholders where appropriate. Furthermore, responsible behaviour requires high standards of transparency, probity and care on the part of institutional investors themselves. Eumedion has drafted this series of best practices as guidance for its participants – which include pension funds and the asset managers of these pension funds – in fulfilling their essential role in the governance of listed companies.

1.2 The minimum standards for Eumedion participants are set out in the applicable legislation and regulations and in the Dutch corporate governance code. Section IV.4 of the Dutch corporate governance code contains two principles and six best practice provisions for institutional investors. Dutch pension funds, life insurers and investment firms have a statutory obligation to report on their compliance with these principles and best practice provisions, in accordance with the "apply or explain" rule. The statement on the degree of compliance must be shown in the management report or placed on the website of the institutional investor. The best practices set out below apply to Eumedion participants in addition to the Dutch corporate governance code to promote responsible and engaged share-ownership.

1.3 Many institutional investors have an international share portfolio and shareholder rights and corporate governance models differ from country to country. The transparent use of these best practices means that ultimate beneficiaries and clients, as well as the Dutch listed companies will be able to discern the lines along which Dutch and non-Dutch Eumedion participants interpret their current shareholder rights. Furthermore, these best practices aim to improve the understanding and communication between Dutch listed companies and Eumedion participants. The best practices are not binding in the way that Dutch legislation and the Eumedion articles of association are binding, but they are not free of obligation either. Eumedion participants endeavour to implement the best practice

⁴⁰ An 'informed' vote means that the voting right is exercised in accordance with the participant's own voting policy and, in the event that the participant makes use of voting advice from third parties, that it forms its own opinion on the voting recommendations made by this adviser.

provisions as well as possible. It is also expected of the Eumedion participants that they observe the "apply or explain" rule, just as they do with the Dutch corporate governance code. In reporting terms, this entails providing a statement on the institutional investor's website or in its management report containing:

- a description of how the best practices have been applied;
- disclosure of the information listed under best practices 2, 5, 6 and 8; or
- an explanation, if these elements have not been applied.

Most of the best practices set out below are accompanied by guidance. This guidance provides a further explanation of the best practice in question, sometimes by giving examples, but contains no additional norms.

1.4 The best practices are closely in keeping with Eumedion's objective, but they do not only serve an internal goal. By applying the best practices, Eumedion participants also demonstrate that they are conscious of the greater responsibility that society expects of both Dutch and non-Dutch institutional investors, because they hold the majority of the shares in the largest Dutch listed companies and manage other people's money. The best practices are also in line to the greatest possible extent with international guidelines on the behaviour required of institutional investors, such as the *UK Stewardship Code*, the *Statement of Principles on Institutional Shareholder Responsibilities* from the International Corporate Governance Network (ICGN), the *United Nations Principles for Responsible Investment* (UNPRI) and the *Code for External Governance* of the European Fund and Asset Management Association (EFAMA). A large degree of similarity between these different sets of best practices is also desirable, because more than 70% of the shares in the largest Dutch listed companies are held by non-Dutch parties and conversely, many Dutch Eumedion participants also hold shares in non-Dutch listed companies.

1.5 Eumedion acknowledges that some participants do not have the human resources to become directly involved in a dialogue and other engagement activities. This could also be the case when the invested capital is (largely) managed by an external asset manager. Eumedion would like to urge these participants to mandate their asset managers to do dialogue and other engagement activities on their behalf as the occasion arises and to carefully scrutinize the reports from these managers with regard to the dialogue and other engagement activities. In addition, Eumedion also acknowledges that asset managers must act in accordance with the wishes of their clients. External asset managers who are Eumedion participants are expected, however, to urge their institutional clients who are not Eumedion participants to apply the best practices set out below, or to mandate their external asset managers to apply the best practices on their behalf. A number of participants invest solely in (institutional) investment funds and not directly, therefore, in shares in Dutch listed companies, which means that

these participants are themselves unable to exercise the voting rights on these shares. The participants concerned will be considered to be in compliance with the best practices when the manager of the (institutional) investment funds applies the best practices or other (international) codes or guidelines with similar objectives, and the same applies to participants who have their invested capital managed by a specific pension fund manager. There are also participants that have issued so-called passive mandates to asset managers. These participants are expected to have taken the policies on dialogue, engagement and voting pursued by the asset manager in question into consideration when choosing that asset manager.

1.6 Some Eumedion participants have to apply the *UK Stewardship Code* or follow other national or international standards that have similar objectives to the best practices set out below. These participants should not feel that application of the best practices set out below doubles or confuses their responsibilities. Disclosures made in respect of other (inter)national standards can demonstrate the extent to which participants have implemented the best practices set out below. It may be justified to follow an alternative guideline in specific cases and under particular circumstances, if the same behaviour can be achieved by applying other standards or a participant's own standards of the same nature.

1.7 Eumedion participants are encouraged to enter into a dialogue with Dutch listed companies and to do so collectively where appropriate. When entering into dialogue with companies, institutional investors obviously respect the relevant statutory rules and guidelines from regulatory authorities, such as those intended to prevent the use of insider information⁴¹. Some best practices are intended to stimulate cooperation and consultation between institutional investors. Such forms of consultation are generally not based on an agreement to pursue a *sustained* joint voting policy and therefore do not qualify as 'acting in concert'. As regards *acting in concert* in relation to the submission of a (collective) notification of a substantial holding when cooperating with other investors, the Netherlands Authority for the Financial Markets (AFM) has issued some guidelines. Institutional investors are encouraged to take note of these guidelines⁴².

1.8 Although the best practices are addressed to Eumedion participants alone, institutional investors that are not Eumedion participants yet, including non-Dutch institutional investors, are encouraged to consider participation in the near future and to commit to the best practices. This can help in building a

⁴¹ See Regulation (EU) No 596/2014 of the European Parliament and the Council of the European Union of 16 April 2014 on market abuse (OJ EU 2014, L 173). See also Commission Delegated Regulation (EU) 2016/960 of 17 May 2016 supplementing Regulation (EU) No 596/2014 of the European Parliament and of the Council with regard to regulatory technical standards for the appropriate arrangements, systems and procedures for disclosing market participants conducting market soundings (OJ EU 2016, L 160) and ESMA, Guidelines on the Market Abuse Regulation - market soundings and delay of disclosure of inside information; Final Report, 13 July 2016 (ESMA 2016/1130).

⁴² See: AFM publication 'Financial Supervision Act; Guideline for Shareholders' (October 2016 version), available at <u>www.afm.nl</u>.

critical mass of institutional investors committed to transparency and a high quality dialogue with Dutch listed companies. This contributes to helping improve the governance and performance of companies and, consequently, the long-term returns for shareholders and other stakeholders.

1.9 The best practices facilitate a high standard of engaged share-ownership. They comprise general guidelines on policy, structure and processes, thus providing Eumedion participants with the scope to anticipate the widely diverging situations in which the best practices will be applied. Eumedion participants, therefore, have the scope within the framework of the best practices to decide for themselves how they should act. The Eumedion secretariat will annually monitor the compliance of Eumedion participants with the best practices on the basis of information including the published reports on the application of the best practices referred to in paragraph 1.3. The results will be reported to the General Board of Eumedion and Eumedion participants will receive a progress report every year, which will also contain examples of best practices. A summary of the progress report will be made public.

Best Practices

Best practice 1

Eumedion participants monitor their Dutch investee companies.

Guidance

The monitoring of the investee companies is important when entering into any dialogue with a company, or developing other engagement activities. Monitoring is also important in relation to holding or selling the shares in the company in question.

The monitoring process is considered to comprise, but not exclusively, careful scrutiny of the environmental and social policies and the governance structure of the company by Eumedion participants. In this context, Eumedion participants make a thorough assessment of the reasons provided by the company for any non-compliance with the best practice provisions of the Dutch corporate governance code.

Best practice 2

Eumedion participants have clear policies with regard to the exercise of their shareholders' rights, which may include entering into dialogue with Dutch investee companies and other engagement activities. They report at least once per year on the implementation of their policies.

Best practice 3

Eumedion participants have clear policies for dealing with situations in which it does not prove possible to convince the board of the Dutch investee company of their stances and differences of opinion between the board of the investee company in question and the shareholders remain unsolved.

Guidance

Elements for a policy of this kind may include:

- Writing a letter to the management and/or supervisory board in which the matters of concern are explained;
- Holding additional meetings with the management and/or supervisory board, specifically to discuss matters of concern;
- Holding meetings with other stakeholders, such as other shareholders, banks, creditors, the works council and non-governmental organisations (NGOs);
- Expressing concerns in a shareholders' meeting;
- Issuing a public statement;
- Intervening jointly with other institutional investors on specific issues;
- Requesting that certain subjects be placed on the agenda for the shareholders' meeting or asking that an extraordinary shareholders' meeting be convened;
- Submitting one or more nominations for the appointment of a member of the management board and/or supervisory director as appropriate;
- Taking legal action, when appropriate, such as initiating inquiry proceedings at the Enterprise Chamber of the Amsterdam Court of Appeal;
- Selling the shares.

Best practice 4

Eumedion participants are willing to deal collectively with other Eumedion participants and other investors where appropriate.

Best practice 5

Institutional investors may have other business relations with Dutch investee companies apart from the shareholder relationship alone. Eumedion participants take steps to mitigate conflicts of interest arising from these different roles. Eumedion participants have clear and robust procedures in place for the action to be taken in the event that divergent or conflicting interests arise. The procedures are publicly disclosed. Material conflicts of interest will be disclosed to the institutional clients affected.

Guidance

It is advisable in certain situations for clients to be aware of the possible existence of other interests involving the institutional investor and the company, apart from the shareholder's interest alone. This can occur, for example, in the situation in which the investor in question also offers financial products (such as insurance contracts) to the enterprise, or when a member of the management board or the supervisory board of the institutional investor is also a member of the management board or supervisory board of the company in question. It is also possible for an institutional investor that invests for a pension fund to hold shares in a company that sponsors the pension fund concerned, or for an institutional investor to be affiliated in some way with a company for whose shares a public bid has been launched.

When participating in collective dialogue or other engagement, participants would be wise to take their policies on conflicts of interest and insider information into account in advance of the dialogue.

Best practice 6

Eumedion participants have a clear policy on voting and publicly disclose this policy. Eumedion participants report at least once per year on the implementation of their voting policy⁴³.

Best practice 7

Eumedion participants cast informed votes⁴⁴ on all the shares they hold in Dutch companies at the general meeting of these investee companies. In the event that the Eumedion participant casts a withhold or against vote on a management proposal, the Eumedion participant will explain the reasons for this voting behaviour to the company management, either voluntarily or on the request of the company in question.

Guidance

The Dutch corporate governance code states that institutional investors should publish their voting policies, the implementation of these policies (on an annual basis) and how they have voted (on a quarterly basis). Best practice 7 requests Eumedion participants to use their voting rights in a well considered manner and in line with their voting policies.

Eumedion participants who participate in an asset pool or in an (institutional) investment fund ensure that they feel able to endorse the voting policy of the manager of the asset pool or of the investment fund, that they monitor the actual voting behaviour of this manager and can withdraw from the pool or the fund, where feasible, if they do not agree with the voting policy and/or its implementation.

This best practice corresponds with best practice provisions IV.4.1 and IV.4.2 of the Dutch corporate governance code.
 See footnote 31 for a definition of "informed votes".

Best practice 8

Eumedion participants publicly disclose at least once in a quarter how they voted the shares in Dutch investee companies⁴⁵.

Guidance

Preferably at individual company level, Eumedion participants publish for each item on the agenda whether they voted in favour of or against, or abstained.

Best practice 9

Eumedion participants take aspects relating to environmental and social policy and to governance into account in their policies on the exercise of their shareholder rights, which may include entering into dialogue with listed companies and other engagement activities.

Best practice 10

Eumedion participants do not borrow shares solely for the purpose of exercising voting rights on these shares. They consider recalling their lent shares before the voting registration date for the relevant general meeting of the relevant Dutch investee company, if the agenda for this general meeting contains one or more controversial subjects.

Guidance

The above best practice is included in the policy on securities lending around the voting record date for the general meeting.

In the event that an institutional investor is engaged in a dialogue with the investee company on certain issues, outside the context of a shareholders' meeting, it is advisable that the institutional investor's position (the extent of its legal and economic interest) is made completely clear to the company on its request.

⁴⁵ This best practice corresponds with best practice provision IV.4.3 of the Dutch corporate governance code.